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forfeiture of pay, reduction in rank to E-1, and to be separated with a Bad Conduct Discharge 
(BCD).  On 6 June 2017, you were so discharged. 
 
On 20 February 2018, the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) denied your request to have 
your discharge upgraded.  NDRB determined your discharge was proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and contention that you 
incurred PTSD and other mental health concerns during your military service.  Additionally, the 
Board considered your assertions that: (1) since your discharge the Department of Veterans 
Affairs (VA) has found your period of service from 8 October 2008 to 7 October 2014, 
Honorable for VA benefit purposes; (2) the VA found your period of service from 08 October 
2014 to 6 June 217, dishonorable for VA benefit purposes; and (3) you require a discharge 
upgrade to obtain VA benefits.  For purposes of clemency consideration, the Board noted you 
did not provide supporting documents describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy 
letters. 
 
Based on your assertion that you incurred PTSD and other mental health concerns during 
military service, which might have mitigated your discharge character of service, a qualified 
mental health professional reviewed your request for correction to your record and provided the 
Board with the AO.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

Although the Petitioner’s service medical record was not available for review, 
records from the NDRB review indicate that the Petitioner does have a diagnosis 
of PTSD that can be attributable to military service in Afghanistan, as well as a 
substance use disorder that was pre-existing to military service.  Substance use is 
incompatible with military readiness and discipline and there is no evidence he 
was unaware of his misconduct or not responsible for his behavior.  The Petitioner 
has provided no additional medical evidence of another mental health condition.  
His personal statement is not sufficiently detailed to establish a nexus with his 
misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., mental health records describing the 
Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) would 
aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my clinical opinion there is evidence 
of a diagnosis of PTSD that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
his misconduct could be attributed to PTSD or another mental health condition.” 
 
Based on this review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your 
NJP and SPCM, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board 
considered the seriousness of your misconduct and the fact it included two separate drug 
offenses.  Further, the Board noted, decisions reached by the VA to determine if former 
servicemembers rate certain VA benefits do not affect previous discharge decisions made by the 
Navy.  The criteria used by the VA in determining whether a former servicemember is eligible 






